physicist at the Brookhaven National Laboratory, spoke on submarine warfare in the Arctic.

- "The Challenges of Security and Cooperation in the North Pacific: a Canadian Perspective" was the title of a paper delivered by Bernard Wood at the Fletcher Hokkaido North Pacific Forum in Sapporo, Japan at the end of July. Mr. Wood put forward the view that the Pacific region has the opportunity to build a regime for security and cooperation which can avoid some of the dangers and burdens of excessive military competition that have historically plagued other regions as they came to prominence in world affairs. He also said that the Pacific region is in a position to pioneer new methods for dealing with some of the underlying causes of international conflict and for responding to the new, shared challenges to international security in areas such as environmental degradation, mass poverty and population growth. The meetings, which were sponsored by the National Institute for Research Advancement, drew participants from Asia, North America and Europe. In late June, Mr. Wood gave the closing lecture to the National Defence College in Kingston on the future of the international system.
- Ron Purver gave presentations on Arctic arms control at a Pacem in Maribus conference in Moscow in June, and a workshop on Arctic security at the University of Aberdeen in Scotland. He also delivered a paper on undersea warfare and arms control at a conference in Halifax sponsored by the Centre for Foreign Policy Studies at Dalhousie and the Department of History at the University of New Brunswick. In July, Mr. Purver attended the fifth general assembly of the Inuit Cir-

cumpolar Conference in Sisimiut, Greenland.

- Michael Bryans was elected to the Board of Directors of the Canadian Periodical Publishers' Association at its recent annual meeting in Toronto.
- Katherine Laundy and Susan Connell organized, and spoke at mini-conferences in Calgary and Yellowknife on peace and security information resources.

Ms. Laundy chaired a workshop at the Canadian Library Association meeting in Edmonton on the role of libraries in the dissemination of information on peace and security issues.

Lest We Forget" is the title of a retrospective of war art, opening at the London Regional Art Gallery in early September. The Institute worked with the gallery to develop a series of public programmes for students and the general public on the theme. Bernard Wood and Margaret Bourgeault attended and spoke at the opening.

Bruno Munier, a Fellow at the Institute spoke at Carleton University in June on the international impact of the repression in China. Mr. Munier was in China in May during the demonstrations in Tienanmen Square, but before the military action; since his return he has shared his impressions with a number of groups.

During July Garfield

Newman, a teacher with the York Regional Board of Education at the Dr. G.W. Williams Secondary School in Aurora, and Geoff Irvine, who teaches at Sir Wilfrid Laurier High School in the Carleton Board of Education, were at the Institute working on revisions to the "Teachers Handbook on Peace and Security." The book, which was written by Mr. Irvine and Brad Feasey of the Institute staff, was field-tested during the 1988-1989 academic year by a number of teachers. Their reports played a crucial role in the revisions.

- Anthony Figgis, director of research at the Foreign and Commonwealth Office of the United Kingdom, was the guest at a briefing session at the Institute on research activities in Canada on international issues.
- The Institute was host to a roundtable discussion on varying perspectives on defence policy with representatives from the Canadian organization, Veterans Against Nuclear Arms, and two of their guests from the Soviet Union and one from the United States. Members of several other peace and defence interest groups also participated in the discussions.
- Members of the National Defence College of Thailand visited the Institute in late August; John Toogood spoke to them on Canada's security interests.

Scholarships Awarded

The Canadian Institute for International Peace and Security recently awarded twelve (\$14,000) scholarships to Canadians who wish to further their studies in the subject areas of international peace and security. The scholarships are awarded annually as part of the Institute's Awards Programme. The award holders come from different disciplines and will pursue a variety of studies.

Jean-François Bergeron, Québec City, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in Political Science at Laval University in cooperation with the Centre for Intergroup Studies in South Africa concentrating on Political Change in South Africa.

David Ross Black, Toronto, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in Political Science at Dalhousie University concentrating on Middle Power Foreign Policies Towards Southern Africa: Australia, Canada, and Sweden.

Walter Henry Dorn, Toronto, will be completing a Ph.D. in Chemistry from the University of Toronto in cooperation with the Linköpina Institute of Technology (Sweden) concentrating on Chemical Sensing for Arms Control Verification.

Laurent Frappé, Québec City, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in International Relations at Université Laval concentrating on Conflicts and International Relations in Latin America.

Frank E. Harvey, Montréal, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in International Relations at McGill University concentrating on Conflict, Crisis and War.

Robert Neil Huebert, Winnipeg, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in Political Science at Dalhousie University concentrating on Defence and Canadian Arctic Policies.

Howard Peter Langille, Annapolis Royal, Nova Scotia, is completing his studies at Bradford University in England toward a Ph.D. in Philosophy, concentrating on Peace Studies. He will examine the question of Canadian Defence Policy: Options for Common Security.

Laure E. Paquette, Montréal, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in Political Science at Queen's University concentrating on Strategies and Civilizations.

Leigh Edward Sarty, Toronto, is completing a Ph.D. in Political Science at Columbia University in New York City concentrating on a Comprehensive Study of the Soviet Union's Postwar Relations with Canada, 1966-1980.

Larry Anthony Swatuk, Windsor, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in Political Economy and Foreign Policy at Dalhousie University concentrating on The Political Economy of Small State Survival: Foreign Policy Making in Botswana, Lesotho, and Swaziland, 1966-1988.

Puay-Khoon Tang, Toronto, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in International Relations at the John Hopkins University in Washington D.C. concentrating on Canada-Japan Technology Transfer in Telecommunications: Implications for International Peace and Security.

Michael Charles Williams, Victoria, will be pursuing a Ph.D. in Political Science at York University concentrating on The Dialectic of Deterrence.